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Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. on Tuesday, November 4, 2008, Nelson Hall East, Room 102, Goodwin Forum.  A quorum was present.

Members Present:  Arizzi, Bolick-Floss, Bond, Cannon, Cheyne, Faulk, Flashman, Gleason, Goodman, Haynes, Howe, Knox, Kornreich, Larson, Marshall, McElwain, Mortazavi, Moyer, Nowak, Pereira, Perryman, Powell, Reiss, Richmond, Rizzardi, Schwetman, Shaeffer, Snyder, Thobaben, Virnoche, Weissbart, Zoellner.
Members Absent:  Coffey, Gunsalus. 
Proxies:  Reiss for Yarnall, Schwetman for Harrington.
Guests:  Ayoob, Deffenderfer, Reitzel, MacConnie, Burges, S. Smith.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of October 21, 2008
M/S (Schwetman/Weissbart) to approve the minutes of the meeting of October 21, 2008 as written.  Approved with 1 Abstention.

Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair
Proxies were announced.
A handout from AVP Mullery on the Post Promotion Salary Increase (PPI) Appeals Committee was distributed.  Chair Mortazavi reviewed the purpose of the committee.  AVP Mullery and the Senate Executive Committee discussed the process for forming the committee and recommend that the PPI Appeals Committee be formed with full professors elected to the Faculty Hearing Panel, but not eligible for PPI during 2008/2009.  Five members to serve on the Appeals Committee would be selected from the list using  a random number generator.  Three alternates will also be selected.  

M/S/U (Flashman/Powell) that the Senate accept this as a reasonable procedure.

The Senate subcommittee (Kornreich, Moyer, Mortazavi, and Goodman), which was formed to discuss issues from the Bill of Particulars with the President, has begun meeting with the President.  It was agreed that the President will submit his ideas on shared governance, for discussion with the subcommittee.

The Expanded Executive Committee met yesterday and a few faculty were present.  

Chair Mortazavi  received a memo from Chris Hopper, Interim Dean, Research and Graduate Studies.  For a couple of years there has been an effort to have the process for the selection of the Scholar of the Year award brought into conformity with the Outstanding Professor of the Year award process.  Effective 2008/2009, the nominee for the Scholar of the Year will be presented to the Academic Senate, before final recommendation will be made to the President and Provost.  The Senate will make the recommendation to the President for the Scholar of the Year from now on.

Item 2 was removed from the agenda.  A letter was received from the President stating that he has withdrawn his proposal for restructuring the University Center.

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members
Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair Kornreich):  The committee is reviewing Appendix K, the personnel policy and procedure for lecturers.  The form that lecturers submit is being simplified and the committee is also looking at possible changes to Appendix K to bring it in line with Appendix J changes.  Other issues will be discussed with lecturer representatives before any recommendations are made.  The composition of the UFPC, and whether or not each academic college should be represented on the UFPC, is under discussion.  There is some ambivalence in the committee; so it will most likely bring a resolution to the Senate recommending that all colleges be represented on the UFPC, and let the Senate discuss it.

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Moyer):  The Committee is continuing to look at the issue of allowing a complete program of a major to substitute for GE courses.  

Student Affairs Committee (Chair Schwetman):  Two ongoing projects are the survey of the core evaluation form and a resolution regarding students and email.
Chair Mortazavi announced that the Senate Executive Committee appointed Professor Martin Flashman to serve as the Senate Finance Officer.
University Curriculum Committee (UCC) (Chair Flashman):   The UCC has been meeting almost weekly and working on student learning outcomes for areas of the curriculum that UCC monitors.  It will also be assessing those areas of GE and Diversity and Common Grounds.  The UCC has been considering how to phrase student learning outcomes for Diversity and Common Grounds, i.e., whether to do so in terms of the ways that the courses are approved and how they apply to the courses under various criteria or whether to use the more generic approach to assess those student learning outcomes based on the catalog descriptions of what Diversity and Common Grounds is supposed to achieve.  Once the student learning outcomes descriptions are completed, UCC will begin organizing assessment of the areas that the UCC monitors.  For anyone interested in the assessment of the areas of Diversity and Common Grounds, the UCC Moodle page will have a discussion area for providing input.  There are drafts of two alternative proposals on the page.  Input from the campus community is welcome.  The UCC recognizes that the assessments for the student learning outcomes need to proceed quickly, and will be organizing assessments for a wide-ranging list of courses that the UCC monitors.  
TIME CERTAIN:  4:15-4:30 – Open forum for the campus community 
Professor Armeda Reitzel, the HSU representative to the Academic Council on International Programs (ACIP), shared a couple of deadlines for faculty interested in opportunities to participate in international programs.  The deadline to apply for Resident Director positions during 2010/2011 in China, France, Italy, Japan, or Spain is December 1, 2008.  There is also an opportunity for faculty interested in doing research or teaching at one of four different institutions in China provided by the Wang Family Stipend ($10,000); the deadline is December 1, 2008.  Interested faculty should contact Professor Reitzel.  The information is also available on the Chancellor’s Office International Programs web site.  

Professor Reitzel encouraged faculty who are currently advising students, to urge students to consider participating in an international program.  The deadline for most programs is February 1, 2009.  There is a later deadline of May 1, 2009 for southern hemisphere countries.

HSU student, Eric Gregory, spoke about the upcoming discussions on how to implement the Keeling Report and the WASC accreditation process.  He shared his perspective on resistance to change and his idea that it is caused by American society undersupplying educational funding.  If budget cuts are too deep, the campus will not be able to recover.  There is a fear that the budget cuts will be too deep.  We should not make cuts too deeply because things will get better in the future.

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members continued:
General Faculty (President Powell):  Professor Powell discussed his ongoing involvement with committees that are taking up large issues regarding the future of the university and noted his concern that some factors that are crucial for the quality of the university are not being taken up in connection with WASC or the Keeling Report.  He would appreciate hearing from faculty about what they think is essential to address in the next few years, what should be preserved, and what measures and policies should be considered.
California Faculty Association (CFA) (Chapter President designee Benjamin Shaeffer):  The HSU Chapter Executive Committee met with CFA legal counsel regarding the draft HSU Intellectual Property policy.  Because the document contains language that is already defined in the Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA), the document must be negotiated between the CSU and CFA at the state level.  It was sent back and will be worked out when it comes up in bargaining.  Other campuses have had to so the same.  The main issue is the definition of extraordinary resources, which is defined in the CBA, and so it needs to be negotiated at the system-level.  Intellectual property agreements are a collective bargaining issue, not a faculty senate issue.     

It was noted that the Senate can discuss the content of the document, express an opinion, and forward that to the bargaining team; but it cannot approve it as a policy.  It was noted that this is not an insurmountable hurdle, it’s a small part of the process.  There are several models on other CSU campuses with definitions of extraordinary resources that have been approved.  

President’s Office (President Richmond):  The President forwarded to Chair Mortazavi a recommendation from the chair of the WASC Steering Committee regarding the composition of the group which will write the report for the Educational Effectiveness review that will come from WASC in Spring 2010.  The Senate Executive Committee recommended to the President that three more faculty members be added to the group.  The President has asked the Senate to make a recommendation for two candidates for each of the three positions.  The group needs to be constituted as soon as possible.

The President has withdrawn his proposal for reorganization of the University Center because of the expressed opposition from student leaders and the Associated Students Council and based on his understanding that the Senate would support the position taken by the students.  The President intends to have further dialogue to gain a better understanding of the concerns that people have and to provide more information which might help convince others that it would be in the best interest of the students, faculty, and staff at the university to reconsider taking this step.

The President distributed two handouts.  The first was a copy of a letter to the University Budget Committee from the President regarding a proposal for dealing with mid-year budget reductions.  HSU has been assigned a reduction of $849,000.  Last year, a conservative approach was taken towards designing the HSU budget for this year.  As a result, there are currently available central funds that can be used to meet the expected mid-year budget reductions, without having to return to campus units and ask them to reduce their budgets mid-year.  The second handout provides a more detailed-look at the sources of the funds that will be used to cover the mid-year reductions.  The President reviewed the explanations provided on the handout.

The total one-time funds currently available centrally is about $5 million dollars.  The handout includes several campus targets for mid-year reductions based on percentages, i.e., a 7% reduction would be just over $5 million dollars.  The campus is capable of handling (with central funds) a reduction of up to 6.7%.  The proposal is to cover the actual and proposed mid-year budget reductions using the funds allocated as a result of last year’s the conservative budget planning.  

If members of the Senate have alternative suggestions or suggestions for changes to the proposal, the President encouraged them to get them to the University Budget Committee (UBC).  The UBC will be meeting on November 14 an will discuss the proposal.  At this point, there is no need for immediate action.  The Chancellor’s Office has been told that the campus has the resources in place to meet its assigned budget reduction.

Discussion:

The President was asked about the details of the CMS loan, i.e., how many payments will be made, what is the total value of the loan and is the campus paying interest on it.  In response, he stated that the campus is paying interest, somewhere between 4-5%.  The total amount of the loan is ca. $8 million dollars.  HSU has to make payments of about $1.2 million dollars per 
year for the next 4-5 years.  Chair Mortazavi noted that the interest rate is actually lower, around 2%.  

What is the timetable for the mid-year reduction?  The Governor has said he will call back the current Legislature on November 6 (it will include outgoing legislators).  The Governor would like to see a tax increase to handle the State’s $10 billion dollar loss of revenue.  The new Legislature will take place on December 3 and he may ask that group to consider reductions as well.  Nothing is known for certain at this point.  The President expressed hope that the campus will know something more definitive by mid-January when the Governor is required to present his budget for the 2010 fiscal year.

What is the Business Management Trust and who is managing it?  According to the handout it is a consequence of a CSU Executive Order that requires the campus to charge its auxiliaries for services that the state provides to them.  The fund is managed by the Vice President for Administrative Services.  For example, the Sponsored Programs Foundation pays rent to the University; this goes into this account.  It has accumulated over time, and will be used to help the campus deal with projected mid-year reductions if they occur, rather than asking campus units to turn back money mid-year.  
The State’s budget deficit has swollen significantly.  Is HSU looking at a worst case scenario of a 7% reduction?  The $33.1 million dollar figure seems pretty conservative based on the $10 billion figure which has come out recently.  No one seems to know for certain at this point.  If the emergency session called by the Governor passes a tax increase, then the State will have additional resources.  If the State has to make up $10 billion dollars, then the CSU would be looking at ca. a 10% reduction.  If that happens, the campus does not have enough money centrally to meet its reduction.  The President had no additional information beyond what he shared already.  The Chancellor has asked the campus presidents to remain after the November 19 Board of Trustees meeting for a special meeting.  The President noted that the budget, and the changes occurring in Sacramento, will most likely be the focus of the meeting.  The President will report back to the Senate after he has more information on the current situation.    

Associated Students (President Pereira):  The Associated Students are hosting an election party in the Kate Buchanan Room tonight.

The President was asked about reports that the Chancellor has been generous in trying to assist the Governor in allocating funds.  Some reports have suggested that this generosity is not mandatory and is an option for the Chancellor.  Have the campus presidents, in meeting with the Chancellor, discussed the range of options that the Chancellor has and have the presidents taken any position on being generous with the Governor’s request while also keeping within the CSU’s budget, i.e., keeping faith with those who worked hard to get the budget raised?  According to the President, his understanding was the Chancellor had no other choice of action.  The California Faculty Association (CFA) has sent out an email suggesting otherwise.  This may be a bargaining ploy.  It seems contrary to the concerted efforts made together over the past year to get the Legislature to appropriate more resources for the CSU.       

Staff Council (Val Arizzi):  Staff Council reviewed and forwarded recommendations for Staff Recognition Awards to the President’s Office.  An open forum for staff will be held on December 9 to respond to the Keeling Report recommendations.
1. Resolution on Approaches to Improve Undergraduate Student Writing (#04-08/09-EP  (Revised))
M/S (Moyer/Larson) to place the resolution on the floor.
Resolution on Approaches to Improve Undergraduate Student Writing

#04-08/09-EP (Revised) – November 4, 2008

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that every undergraduate program must include discipline-specific writing skills as one of the Student Learning Outcomes for the major;  and be it further  

RESOLVED:  That by the end of the Spring 2009 semester, each undergraduate program (even those that already have writing as a student learning outcome) will complete the initial discussion/evaluation/curricular review of the role of writing in the major paying particular attention to characteristics that define good discipline-specific writing skills and the places in the curriculum where those skills are introduced, developed, and mastered.  The results of this review will be reported using the attached form to whichever soon-to-be-created Curriculum Review Committee will be charged with oversight of this outcome.  The committee will provide feedback to departments by October 15, 2009;  and be it further 

RESOLVED: That assistance with these curricular review discussions will be available in workshops and other training provided by the Writing and Communication Across the 

Curriculum Coordinator and other faculty development resources.  In addition, faculty are encouraged to take advantage of training sessions to discover practices that can improve both the writing and the content learning of their students;  and be it further

RESOLVED:  That any major that has not already assessed a writing-oriented Student Learning Outcome, must complete a baseline assessment of student writing by the end of the 2009-2010 academic year.  The writing outcome will be inserted into the major’s planned assessment schedule;  in 2009-2010, the department may substitute assessment of the writing outcome for one outcome that was scheduled to be assessed that year,.  The department’s may modify its assessment schedule needed to accommodate the added outcome;  and be it further;

RESOLVED:  That oversight of progress in assessing and improving student writing will be a primary charge of one of the soon-to-be-created Curriculum Review committees;  and be it further 

RESOLVED:  That, during the 2009-2010 academic year, the appropriate curriculum oversight committee will develop a draft policy on writing requirements for General Education courses. This policy will be submitted to the Academic Senate for approval by the end of the Spring 2010 semester; and be it futher

RESOLVED:  That the Office of Academic Affairs shall be responsible for informing faculty and the soon-to-be-created Curriculum Review committees of this policy.

Rationale:  Anecdotal and assessment evidence suggests that many Humboldt State University Students need to strengthen their writing skills.  In addition, writing proficiency is one of HSU’s student learning outcomes and one of the WASC themes.  Because writing skill develops over time with constant practice, an approach that develops skills over multiple courses will increase student learning of this essential skill.  In addition, developing discipline-specific writing skills is essential because effective writing is tied to the content of the writing.

The purpose of the curricular review process and report is to encourage faculty to engage in thoughtful discussion about their expectations for student writing and how best to help students meet those expectations within the major curriculum.  As part of that process, the committee encourages faculty to consider creating a grading rubric for the most essential aspects of good writing in your discipline.  Ideally such a rubric (and the discussions required to create it) would lead to a degree of consistency in faculty expectations for students, while still allowing room for variation in each faculty member’s approach to teaching and grading writing.  

The baseline assessment required in 2009-2010 is designed to 1) ensure that every department is actively involved in assessing writing before the next stage of the WASC process and 2) to give departments baseline data that can be used for comparison the next time the writing outcome comes up in the department’s assessment rotation.  In many cases, this first assessment may suggest that improvements are needed (and in some cases, the curricular review may have already suggested some appropriate changes to the curriculum).  Each department will determine which (if any) improvements to implement based on what will work best for their major(s).  For example, some may choose more revised writing in many courses, while others may choose to create a writing-intensive course, while others may choose a sequencing structure where writing skills are introduced, developed and mastered over multiple courses.  Ideally, the next time this outcome is assessed, improvement will be apparent.  

To avoid a significant increase in departments’ assessment workloads, the writing outcome will simply be inserted into the current rotation of the assessment schedule for all departments that don’t currently have a writing outcome or that have not yet assessed that outcome.  Some examples:

1)  A department that presently didn’t include writing as a Learning Outcome.


Current Assessment Plan:
Revised Assessment Plan


2007-2008:  Outcome A
2007-2008:  Outcome A


2008-2009:  Outcome B
2008-2009:  Outcome B


2009-2010:  Outcome C
2009-2010:  New Writing Outcome


2010-2011:  Outcome D
2010-2011: Outcome C



2011-2012: Outcome D

2)  A department hasn’t yet assessed its existing writing outcome:


Current Assessment Plan:
Revised Assessment Plan


2007-2008:  Outcome A
2007-2008:  Outcome A


2008-2009:  Outcome B
2008-2009:  Outcome B


2009-2010:  Outcome C
2009-2010:  Writing Outcome


2010-2011:  Writing Outcome
2010-2011: Outcome C
Chair Moyer highlighted the changes made to the resolution since it last appeared before the Senate.  It now recommends that writing become a student learning outcome for each major.  Forms and directions for filling out the forms are now provided.  Planning is underway for a workshop that will provide help for the process.  Deadlines have been included to insure that every department will do the work in a timely fashion and there will be evidence of progress for WASC.  Every department will need to have the discussion on mapping soon, and then assess writing in the next year.  The first assessment will most likely be a baseline assessment and 
many departments may conclude that further changes will need to be made; improvements can be measured in the future.  
Discussion:

· Who will decide if what a department already has in place is sufficient to meet this requirement?  If a department already has a learning outcome dealing with writing, that is sufficient.  The department only needs to fill out the form that shows where this occurs in the curriculum.   If the department has already assessed it, then that is all that needs to be done.  Basically, if the department has done everything required, it only needs to fill out the forms.

· Disciplines that do not focus on writing, such as math, and large classes in some programs, will have a more difficult time doing this.  It was noted that by the time students are in major classes, class sizes are smaller.  And for larger classes, developmental level skills in writing do not require a large volume of writing.  Even disciplines that don’t write as much as others, still have a writing component, and understanding how to write in that discipline is important.  
· What is the rationale for using this particular form, especially for departments who already have their own rubrics in place?   Is it really necessary for everyone to use the same form?  The forms are designed to help insure that a conversation takes place that includes what good writing look like.  The original mapping of writing across the curriculum didn’t require that level of conversation.  

· Are there any future plans in Academic Affairs to have departments such as English or Journalism develop special courses for individual disciplines?  The Provost responded that if programs choose to develop writing skills in their majors by having a separate class taught by another department, that can be proposed.  The Provost advised against picking only one class to develop writing skills in.  The proposal allows the department to choose what specific type of writing to focus on; faculty in the department/discipline should know how to teach that type of writing. 

· It’s advantageous and desirable to have writing programs in the disciplines.  However, there is concern about students who can’t write at all.  There is a need to address lower-division courses where students are having difficulty writing anything.  This is a good idea at the upper division, but may not be the right direction at this time.  A lot of students will not be well-served at the upper division level if their writing skills are so poor to begin with.  There should be more support for the students who need more help with their writing skills in general.  This doesn’t get down to individual students and their individual needs.  Some students need a course in writing, and some don’t, and some may just need individual writing assignments in upper division courses.  We need something that insures that every HSU graduate is capable of writing in general.

· What is required is a comprehensive writing policy that would provide another avenue for students who can’t write very well in general.  Looking at this holistically, which the resolution does to a certain extent, there is a need to embed writing in General Education (GE).  We also need to address the GWPE, and rather than give it is an exit exam, give it as a junior rising exam that would require a certain level of performance to get past the sophomore year.  A more comprehensive package is needed; though what the resolution proposes is good.
· Students’ preparation in writing skills is highly variable.  Getting students to write at the level appropriate for upper division courses requires a lot of extra work.  It would help to have some kind of exam, like the junior rising exam, to assess students before they get to upper division courses.  Students who don’t perform well on the exam would have an opportunity to take an upper division remedial writing class in the discipline.  What is proposed in the resolution will be easy from a department standpoint.  This is a great start, but won’t solve the problem of addressing writing problems early on.

· This is a limited approach to a limited part of the problem, and the Educational Policies Committee should continue to look at writing and work on other ways to improve student writing.  There is a need to assess where students are when they enter, when they get to their junior year, and when they leave.  Using the majors as a way to assess writing is okay, but we need to be looking at this in a more comprehensive way.  Where are students who are having difficulty going to get the extra assistance they need?  One of the places that could be considered is the new learning center that will appear in the library building.

· It was reported that the Writing Center that is currently in the English department is being moved out of the English department and will be funded centrally by Academic Affairs.   Different models and ways to expand it are being considered.
· Who is looking at and deciding on proposals for the new Writing Center?  Currently, the Vice Provost is in conversation with the staff at the Writing Center regarding different proposals.  

· The GWPE is on the agenda for the Educational Policies Committee and today’s comments will be used in its deliberations.  The current resolution is proposed as one step towards a more comprehensive solution.  

· We need to think of creative ways to teach writing in large classes in GE without taking away resources from the major.  One idea is to develop a program using students who are getting master’s degrees in teaching writing to work as teaching assistants in large sections of GE.  This would provide the master’s students with experience teaching, as well as help implement writing at the GE level.  Another idea would be to team-teach designated sections with an English instructor and an instructor from the discipline.  Writing needs to be integrated into lower division courses and become a fundamental aspect of every lower division class.  We have to focus on writing and also recognize concerns about allocation of resources.

· The writing fellows model is an approach that could be taken; though we would need more students than we currently have.  The Writing Center staff are talking about using master’s students across the curriculum to provide discipline specific writing support in the Writing Center.  For example, an additional 1 unit course a student could take in conjunction with a content course.  Mobilizing the use of disciplinary experts is being considered.  It was noted that 60% of HSU students do not take their lower division courses (or a portion of) here at HSU.  Beefing up writing at the lower division would have limited benefit.  Focusing writing instruction and writing resources more towards upper division courses will be more productive.

· It was noted that students may relate better to graduate students teaching courses in composition.

Voting on Resolution #04-08/09-EP (Revised) occurred and PASSED with 2 Abstentions.

1. Keeling & Associates Report:  Presentation of report by President Richmond; report on expanded UEC meetings (Senate Executive Committee members); Request for input and direction from the Senate concerning report recommendations 
President Richmond commented on the reason the Keeling Report is available in two different versions.  The original version was sent to the President for his comments.  He relayed his comments and concerns on the report to Keeling & Associates and the final version of the report was returned.  The President inadvertently sent the wrong version out via email.  The final version was sent out later.  The first version was a very strong statement on problems of the academic leadership, the president’s leadership, the senate’s leadership, and that the leadership of the university needs respond to changes.

As a result of the report, the President asked the University Executive Committee (UEC) to consider an expansion of its numbers to include the Senate Executive Committee members, leaders of Staff Council, and leaders of the student body.  The expanded UEC consists of  the Senate Executive Committee, Staff Council, student representatives, the academic deans, the vice presidents, the Chief Information Officer, the associate vice presidents for budget and communication, the President and the President’s Assistant.  Notes from the first meeting have been posted on the WASC web site and notes from future meetings will be posted there as well.
The President posed three questions to the group:  1) should we accept and act on the recommendations of the Keeling Report? 2) If yes, should we seek consultants to assist us? 3) What processes should we use to move forward with the recommendations in the report?

The expanded UEC proposes that the Keeling Report recommendations be accepted.  Concerns were expressed with some of the recommendations.  The group asked the President and the Provost to explore options for recruiting consultants, including Keeling & Associates.  They will report back to the group.  After its final meeting, a report will be issued from the expanded UEC to the entire campus before the end of next week.  This is an opportunity for HSU to deal with problems identified by WASC and by Keeling & Associations.  It is an opportunity to make changes which will make HSU even stronger than it already is and prepare it for the more competitive environment in higher education for the future.

Comments from senate members were welcomed and will be shared with the expanded UEC.

Discussion:

The President was asked to elaborate on what is meant by accepting the recommendations.  Does that mean accepting them as written, or accepting them in a more general sense, i.e., they would be modified as needed.  The recommendations would be accepted in general and there will be further discussion.  For example, there has been expressed concern and disagreement with the idea of appointing a permanent provost without a national search.  The expanded Executive Committee does not feel HSU has to abide by everything in the document; however, the campus needs to move forward with the essence of what Keeling is proposing.  The campus needs to review and revise its decision-making processes, develop a shared vision for the university, and try to develop a sense of trust among the various governance constituencies.

Many of the recommendations are not specific or well-developed.  HSU will need some help to develop a more concrete proposal on how to undertake a change management process on campus.  There needs to be agreement on proceeding with a change management process and whether or not the campus needs external help in order to do it well.  The expanded Executive Committee supports both these recommendations.

Disappointment was expressed in the second version of the report.  The first report scolded everyone on campus.  The administration was allowed to have input (to Keeling) after the first version; however the faculty or staff was not allowed to respond.  This was viewed as a snub and patently unfair.   
It seemed as if the report writers were interested in sweeping generalizations rather than trying to incite panic.  If we are going to adopt the recommendations not as they are written, but as we think they should be, it will be difficult to sell this to the campus.  People have complained that we don’t take things as seriously as we should and that when dealing with something serious, there is a tendency to mitigate it or minimize its importance.  If we don’t take the recommendations as written by people who were hired because of their expertise, faculty will wonder why we spent the money to have consultants tell us what we already knew.  It will be a harder sell to faculty if the recommendations are not accepted reasonably close to how they are related in the report.
The President was asked if he received information on the role of the faculty on the steering committee and what kind of commitment that will be.  What do the recommendations mean in a more practical sense?  The President and the Provost discussed this with Keeling & Associates.  The recommendations after the first two or three are pretty nebulous and cover a broad agenda.  Keeling is proposing that HSU needs a group that will work together as an independent entity, that will have the trust of the campus, and that will reach out to various constituencies in the university to ask them to participate in the process of how we change our decision-making processes.  If hired, Keeling would come back to campus to help facilitate the work of the cabinet-level institutional committee, help the university constituencies work together.  Keeling has worked successfully with other campuses with that have some similarities to HSU.  The work they have done has resulted in significant changes.  An advantage to hiring them is that they come from outside the institution and are not biased.  It would not be inexpensive, but it would be an opportunity to make the changes needed on campus.

M/S (Virnoche/Cheyne) to place a resolution on the floor in response to the October 7 & 14 Keeling Associates Reports.  The resolution was handed out and Senator Virnoche read it aloud.
Resolution on Response to the October 7 & 14, 2008 Keeling Associates Reports

November 4, 2008 Draft
Resolved: The Academic Senate of Humboldt State University affirms and commends the faculty, staff and administration for their work, cooperation and progress made in planning and implementing strategies to meet the accreditation requirements of the Western Association of Schools and College (WASC); and be it further   

Resolved: The Senate rejects the “institutional urgency” and panic that the Keeling Associates reports incite to the extent that such characterizations may compromise the thoughtful planning processes already underway to address WASC requirements; and be it further
Resolved: The Senate affirms its confidence and trust in Interim Provost Robert Snyder; and be it further

Resolved: The Senate supports the Keeling recommendation that (Interim) Provost Snyder be designated the Chief Operating Officer for Humboldt State University ; and be it further 

Resolved: The Senate supports a 2-3-year appointment of Robert Snyder to Provost and Chief Operating Officer; and be it further

Resolved: The Senate rejects the immediate “permanent” appointment of Robert Snyder to Provost and Chief Operating Officer based upon the Senate’s commitment to shared processes for selecting long-term leadership and diversity considerations in those processes; and be it further
Resolved:  If the Provost finds helpful in meeting WASC deliverables a structure such as a “Cabinet for Institutional Change” recommended in the Keeling Reports, the Senate supports its creation if it draws on qualified campus leadership, particularly in the area of diversity and change; and be it further

Resolved: The Senate requests a memo from the Provost to the university and the community documenting each WASC deliverable and the current structures and processes that are already in motion to meet each one; and be it further

Resolved: The Senate requests that President Richmond ask Keeling Associates to provide specific models (structures and processes) that would be appropriate for the HSU campus in addressing unmet WASC deliverables; and be it further  

Resolved: The Senate affirms the Keeling finding of faculty “fatigue” in the wake of the long-term budget crisis, workload issues associated with institutional change and ineffective 
administrative leadership; and be it further

Resolved:  The Senate remains hopeful that new structures, processes and leadership will restore unity, trust and energy, as long as shared governance and communication principles guide decisions.

Rationale: The Keeling Associates consulting group was contracted to assist the university in meeting WASC requirements. The President has requested faculty response on the reports Keeling Associates prepared after their campus visit.  The reports identify central organizational, cultural and leadership issues on the HSU campus.  The documents were less successful in clearly matching WASC deliverables to changes in process.   While the WASC requirements are serious business, the subtext of the narrative suggests that HSU has not yet taken seriously the requirements and backstages the work in process.  Further, it calls for a dangerous state of emergency that is exasperating to faculty who have been working diligently on changes.  In its call for the immediate unilateral appointment of the Provost, it gives credibility to personnel decisions that do not honor shared decision making and diversity goals imbedded in personnel processes and linked to WASC deliverables.   Further, the document fell short of offering specific suggestions for structures and processes still needed to address unmet WASC deliverables.  Instead, the report suggests we create a “Cabinet for Institutional Change” and develop those changes ourselves.  Keeling Associates as a consulting group is well versed in education organization structures and should be able to provide more direction in helping us identify existing models that would match our institutional needs.        

The resolution developed out of a number of conversations originating from the College of Arts, Humanities and Social Sciences chairs’ meeting.  An earlier version was sent out and was amended based on comments.  The earlier version is attached and indicates the changes that were made.  There is a feeling that the Senate should make an official statement regarding the Keeling Report and state its concern about instituting a state emergency that would allow too many quick decisions to be made and ignore processes that are already in place. The work that is already been done and that is underway needs to be acknowledged, as well as the fact that faculty are trying to cooperate in those processes.
Discussion:

The resolution strikes a good balance between the feeling of urgency expressed in the Keeling Report and  acknowledgement of structures and efforts that have already been put forward.  It leaves room for structures that are already working on the issues raised in the Keeling Report.

There is institutional urgency.  The State budget means that dramatic, if not draconian, changes are happening both in the CSU and HSU.  This, in addition to WASC, creates a state of urgency.  It is important that we not become lackadaisical in our response.  Keeling Associates is recommending that in order to bring about the fundamental institutional change needed on campus, different constituencies need to buy into the process and trust needs to be developed.  The resolution recommends this as an option to be chosen or not by the Provost; however, the proposed Cabinet for Institutional Change is fundamental to this process and should be implemented and taken seriously.   
Discussion with faculty colleagues on the resolution yielded a uniform response to the second resolved clause:  “you’ve got to be kidding, the Senate is doing it again, this is a betrayal.”  The feeling was that the report accurately named the sense of urgency felt by many faculty that the Senate and others have not been responding to.  The urgency is not just centered around WASC; it is because of the declining quality of life in the HSU community.  The problem is not WASC.  Faculty leadership must take the urgency of the situation seriously and respond in a way that recognizes this urgency.  Concern was expressed about the resolution and linking all concerns to WASC.  The Keeling Report identifies the fact that HSU has problems, with or without WASC, and those problems need to be addressed.  If the Senate comes across as approaching this with a “we’re working on it” response, that will not solve the problem.

The second resolved clause is fine as it stands.  We’re not in a state of emergency.  Our committees are working hard and getting things done, in the midst of all the problems that are being experienced.  Everyone is working hard.  What is the state of urgency?  
The seventh resolved clause calls for leadership in the area of diversity and change.  How is this interpreted and how would it be implemented?  In essence, it links back to the Strategic Plan and the need to have one or more members of the proposed Cabinet with expertise in diversity issues.
The tenth resolved clause is too partisan and should be removed.  There has been ineffective administrative leadership, but there also has been ineffective Senate and faculty leadership.  Part of our problem is that we are too partisan and we want to point fingers and blame someone else.  We’re all in this together.  The WASC Preparatory Review states repeatedly that we are unable to come together and agree on strategic priorities and how to implement those strategic priorities.  The processes for working together effectively are broken on this campus.  The no confidence efforts, the faculty survey, the WASC and Keeling reports all convey a message that the faculty, by and large, does not trust or respect the Senate or the administration, the Senate does not trust or respect the administration.  The Senate has not done a good job of communicating with or representing the faculty and the administration, by and large, does not trust the Senate.  This is the state of affairs on campus and it is a state of urgency.   In light of the growing State budget problems, if the campus has to come together and make large base-budget reduction for 2009/2010 – what process will this campus undertake to do this?  Based on how it has been done in the past, it is pretty urgent that we come together and fix things. 
The second resolved clause has a disclaimer regarding the institutional urgency …  “to the extent that.”  There is acknowledgement in the clause that there are people who are working very hard right now.  The clause is not denying urgency; it is recognizing that significant work is being done currently.  There is a tendency to get caught up in the urgency of the situation and fail to recognize that we are actually proceeding in some significant ways.  The seventh resolved clause, regarding the Cabinet for Institutional Change, is important.  We are talking about the Provost being the Chief Operating Officer.  This is typical on a campus with a Provost – but does not seem to have been the case on this campus.  This clause gives the Provost some power.  It is agreed that in the tenth resolved clause, singling out the administration in terms of ineffective leadership is giving short shrift to the bigger picture and the difficulties that every constituency on campus is having.
There is a sense of institutional urgency and a need to keep our feet to the fire as an institution.  There are fundamental problems and while work is being done in the right direction, there is still a sense of denial that is being encountered.  The two WASC themes were developed and adopted by the campus; WASC is just trying to insure that they are implemented. A sense of urgency is needed to keeping things moving and move everyone forward in the process.  The Keeling Report recommends that all committees that are not strategic be suspended.  The various WASC groups are strategic, but suspending other committees that are not central to that purpose could be helpful.

M/S (Zoellner/Cheyne) to amend the resolution by changing the second resolved clause to read:

Resolved: The Senate rejects the  panic that the Keeling Associates reports incite because  such a characterization  compromises the thoughtful planning processes already underway to address campus issues ; and be it further
Discussion on the amendment:

There is institutional urgency and a need for urgency in addressing the problems.  There is not panic though.  Panic compromises thoughtful planning; urgency does not.

It was proposed as a friendly amendment to the amendment that another resolved clause be added, stating that “The Senate recognizes the urgency of an appropriate response to this report.”  The amendment was not accepted as friendly.

The expanded UEC discussed the question of urgency by asking, “is the urgency of the ‘our pants are on fire’ variety?”  Responses included both denial and agreement.  It is a bad question.  The situation is urgent enough.  Saying that we are going to proceed as fast as we can to address and respond to the Keeling Report does not mean we will lose track of the work that is being done currently.  The resolution does not suggest that we can go about this as though it is business as usual.  The resolution strikes a good balance.

The following friendly amendment to the amendment was proposed:  “The Senate rejects the potential panic that the Keeling Associates reports may incite …”.  It was not accepted as a friendly amendment.  
We need to think about the remedy of taking the recommendations from the Keeling Report and recognize that it is a bureaucratic remedy.  Another body will be set up that will operate in the open, be consultative, and establish trust.  It is hoped that it can move faster than HSU has been able to in the past, but there probably doesn’t need to be concern that it will suddenly make a lot of big decisions.  The recommendations in the Keeling Report are not that vague; they are only two steps away from establishing policy and making decisions.  They are aimed at putting together processes that will result in mechanisms for adopting policies and making decisions.

A point of order was called regarding relevancy of the speaker’s comments to the amendment.  No ruling was made.

The amendment is supported based upon personal experience with people disagreeing about the meaning of words; the words should be taken out.
Removing the term urgency is appropriate; we should not be rejecting the institutional urgency.  Panic is a part of the American culture of fear and reaction.  Certain words register panic and fear.  There is a certain panic that can be a response to the Keeling Report and the Senate needs to make it clear it does not want to be involved in that panic or fear.  The Senate needs to be thoughtful and proactive in the urgency that is evidenced by the facts that are presented and the model for change that is presented.  The Report is not aimed at inciting panic, but at trying to develop a model for change that allows all parts of the HSU community to get involved and buy in to the process.  The amendment is fine.

There isn’t any panic evident; it seems a weird leadership move to identify a sense of panic, even in terms of rejecting it, if that panic doesn’t exist.

The amendment is not supported.  It needs to be split into two parts; one which recognizes the sense of urgency provided by the report, and the second which acknowledges the work that is being done and the progress that is being made on WASC.

M/S (Goodman/Kornreich) to postpone further discussion to a certain time, to be continued at the first opportunity at the next Academic Senate meeting.  Voting occurred and the motion PASSED with 1 No vote.
The meeting adjourned at 6:05 p.m.


















